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Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, in-person attendance was limited and participants were able to join 

using gotomeeting.com.   
 

 I. ADMINISTRATIVE 

 A. Notice of the meeting was properly posted at the Town Hall and on the Town’s web site.  

Town Chair Kris Hampton, Supervisors Mike Fonger, Steve Anders, Kristi Williams and 

Mike DuPlayee were present, as well as Clerk Kim Banigan, Treasurer Deb Abel, Highway 

Superintendent Dan Dresen, and Town Engineer Nick Bubolz.   Attorneys Connie Anderson 

and William Cole were present virtually through item II. A.  Fire Chief Nick Archibald was 

present virtually through item II. H. 

 B. Hampton called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M.  

 C. Minutes of previous meeting(s): MOTION by Williams/DuPlayee to approve the minutes 

from the September 21, 2020 Town Board Meeting open and closed sessions, correcting the 

motion to reconvene to opens session to having a roll call vote on both and keeping the closed 

session minutes closed.  MOTION CARRIED  5-0. 

 D. Finance Report and Approval of Bills:   

1) MOTION by DuPlayee/Fonger to approve payment of bills corresponding to checks 

#34138-34171, with #34158 voided.  MOTION CARRIED 5-0.   

2) MOTION by Anders/DuPlayee to approve payment of September per diems as 

presented.  MOTION CARRIED 5-0.   

3) The Treasurer reported that her submission of $18,559 to the Routes to Recovery grant 

was successful. 

 E. Public Concerns:  None. 

 F. Road Right of Way Permits: None. 

 II. BUSINESS: 

 A. Discuss/Consider appeal to stop work order for the Kennedy Hills subdivision:  The stop 

work order was issued as required by the Kennedy Hills Developers agreement when the 

developer failed to obtain approval of a full set of final constructions plans for the Kennedy 

Road intersection improvements from Dane County Highways on or before noon on October 

1, 2020.  Developer David Riesop described the progress that has been made but asked for 

consideration because the project has grown in scope.  Atty. Anderson added information 

regarding the timeline, noting that the agreement approved on July 6th included the October 1st 

deadline, which was a 30-day extension from what was originally proposed in the agreement.  

The developer’s engineer first provided information to the County on August 29th, to which 

the County responded in 2 days.   She also suggested that the Town should look at the letter of 

credit for the intersection to be sure it covered the larger scope of the project.  Atty. Anderson 

then asked if the Town Board felt it was an appropriate time to turn the legal aspect of the 

development over to Town Attorney William Cole.  There was general agreement with this 

plan.  Atty. Cole concurred with Atty. Anderson, and said it is incumbent on the developer to 

make a case for an extension, but he did not see a delay that was out of the hands of the 

developer.  MOTION by Anders/DuPlayee to uphold the stop work order until the developer 

meets the conditions of the developer’s agreement, and directing the Town Engineer to 

provide advice as to whether the letter of credit should be increased. MOTION CARRIED 4-

1 (Fonger opposed).  Mr. Riesop then asked for clarification of what work was allowed under 

the stop work order, stating that there is some erosion control work that should be done for 
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adequate protection.  MOTION by Williams/DuPlayee authorizing the Town Chair, with 

consultation with the Town Engineer, to allow necessary erosion control work while the 

general stop work order is in effect.  MOTION CARRIED 5-0. 

 B. Plan Commission Recommendations: 

1) Discuss/Consider application by Donald Viney/Viney Acres LLC to rezone 3 acres west 

of 2100 Nora Road (parcels #0711-274-8001-0 and #0711-271-9500-3) from FP-35 to 

RR-2 to create a new residential lot: Don and Marilyn Viney were present.  Fonger 

questioned why Anders opposed this at the Plan Commission level.  Anders said he was 

generally opposed to exceeding the 2-acre maximum lot size, but has since driven by the 

property and now understands the issue.  MOTION by DuPlayee/Williams to accept the 

Plan Commission’s recommendation to approve the rezone of 3.0015 acres to RR-2, 

allowing exceedance of the 2.0 acre maximum due to the proximity to the gas line and 

its limitations on placement of improvements.  MOTION CARRIED 5-0. 

 C. Monona Grove School District Staff presentation about the District’s operational referendum 

on the November 3rd:  Superintendent Daniel Olson, Director of Busines Services Jerrud 

Rossing, Director of Communications Katy Byrnes Kaiser and School Board member Susan 

Manning were all present virtually.  Olson said the 5-year, $2.6 million operating referendum 

approved in 2016 will expire after this year, and the $3.7 million November 3rd referendum 

looks to renew it to maintain spending.  He said the increase is due to 1) inflation, 2) the need 

to be competitive with salaries and benefits in order to maintain and attract quality staff, and 

3) the possibility of reduced State revenues due to COVID-19.  He estimated the impact at 

$40 per $100,000 of fair market value.  If the referendum does not pass, he said there would 

need to be significant reductions in staff and programming, although there would be another 

opportunity for a referendum in April of 2021.  Board members argued that none of the 3 

needs stated had been demonstrated, and with so many people struggling right now, it is not 

right to be asking more of them. Fonger asked how much debt the district already has.  

Rossing said it currently has $116 million in debt, which will be down to $109 million by the 

end of the school year.  Williams asked the school district representatives to state how they 

are positively impacting the education of students.  Byrnes Kaiser said she works to keep 

families and the community informed about what is going on.  The others did not answer the 

question.   

 D. Discuss/Consider 2021 membership in the Cottage Grove Chamber of Commerce: DuPlayee 

noted that membership has dropped. A letter from the Chamber stating that membership is 

down due to COVID and asking members to consider rounding up the 2021 renewal fee as a 

showing of support. MOTION by Fonger/Williams to approve 2021 membership at the 

normal cost, without rounding up.  MOTION CARRIED 5-0. 

 E. Discuss/Consider approval of Agreement with Strand Associates for 2021 services for the 

Natvig Road Landfill: Williams questioned why the fee is so much higher.  Anders said there 

is additional work to monitor the new gas probe that was recently installed.  MOTION by 

Anders/Williams to approve the agreement as presented.  MOTION CARRIED 5-0. 

 F. Discuss/Consider adoption of Resolution 2020-10-05 Authorizing the borrowing of $156,356; 

providing for the issuance and sale of a general obligation promissory note therefor; and 

levying a tax in connection therewith:  MOTION by Williams/DuPlayee to adopt the 

resolution as presented. MOTION CARRIED 5-0. 
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 G. Discuss/Consider approval of Town’s portion of cost to repair CGFD Engine 3:  There was a 

quote from Reliant Fire Apparatus that the Jt. Fire Department Committee had reviewed, and 

another from Rennert’s that came in after the Jt. Fire Department Committee meeting at a 

considerably lower cost.  Fire Chief Nick Archibald said they have used Rennert’s in the past 

and are comfortable with them doing the work.  MOTION by Williams/DuPlayee to approve 

the quote from Rennert’s for $9,724.41, with the Town’s share at $3,555.32.  Repairs to be 

made in 2020 using unassigned funds.  MOTION CARRIED 5-0. 

 H. Discuss/Consider approval of Town’s portion of cost to repair the roof of the Emergency 

Services Building:  Quotes were received from NIR Roof Care ($4,110.00) and Great Lakes 

Roofing ($6,250.00).  Half of the cost would be the Town’s.  The Joint Fire Department 

Committee recommended Great Lakes Roofing since the NIR Roof Care quote wanted an 

annual maintenance fee.  MOTION by Anders/DuPlayee to accept the quote from Great 

Lakes Roofing, with the Town’s portion coming from unassigned funds.  MOTION 

CARRIED 5-0. 

 I. Discuss/Consider hourly wage rate for the Board of Absentee Canvassers:  The Clerk said that 

accepting an appointment to the Board of Absentee Canvassers takes on a big responsibility 

and commitment, and asked that Board members be paid the same hourly wage rate as Chief 

Election Inspectors ($12.00/hour).  MOTION by Fonger/Williams to approve an hour wage 

of $12.00 for members of the Board of Absentee Canvassers.  MOTION CARRIED 5-0. 

 J. Discuss/Consider whether to replace stolen trail camera: The Clerk said a replacement would 

run about $400.  MOTION by Williams/DuPlayee to replace the stolen trail camera using 

unassigned funds, and pursue reimbursement from insurance.  MOTION CARRIED 5-0. 

 III. PUBLIC WORKS DEPARTMENT ACTIVITY UPDATE:  Dresen said they are about half done 

with mowing ditches, and they installed the new ballot drop box this morning. 

 IV. CLERK'S OFFICE UPDATE:  The Clerk reported that almost 50% of registered voters have 

requested absentee ballots, and almost 50% of those have already returned ballots. A lot of people 

are stepping up as poll workers, including some Village residents, and she is working on plans to 

train them. 

 V. BOARD REPORTS AND COMMUNICATIONS: None. 

 VI. COMMITTEE REPORTS:  

 A. Town Parks Committee:  The committee recommended a budget of $9,800 for 2021.  An 

Eagle Scout has express interest in repairing park signs and other things.  Hampton asked 

Dresen if he would accept a donation of hostas to plant around trees, but Dresen said they 

would be more trouble than they would be worth.  Williams said that the new playground 

equipment at the Capitol View Park has changed the neighborhood, and there are always kids 

playing at the park. 

 B. Joint Town/Village Fire Department Committee:  A meeting is scheduled on October 12th to 

consider sign proposals. 

 C. Joint Town/Village Landfill Monitoring Committee:  The DNR is requiring installation of 

more passive venting due to the detection of methane.  Tina Sebold from Strand Associates is 

putting a plan together for bids.  

 VII. Adjournment:  MOTION by DuPlayee/Williams to adjourn.   MOTION CARRIED 5-0.  The 

meeting ended at 8:38 P.M. 

Kim Banigan, Clerk         Approved 10-19-2020 
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